 RICHMOND MOBILITY FORUM  & TRANSPORT ACTION GROUP

              Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 14 March 2016 at York House

Present:  Bob Burgis, RUILSs (Chair); Cllr Stephen Speak (Cabinet member for Highways & Street Scene); Phil Crockford (Transport Planning, LBRuT); Gordon McKendry (Transport Consultant, LBRuT); Peter Gower (London United Bus Services); Bryony Dyer (Transport for London)  

A total of around 30 people in attendance. 



Apologies:  Paul Leonard.
Non-attendance : Richard Kempton, South West Trains.

1. Taxicard Presentation – Tony O’Connor from London Councils’ Taxicard Scheme and Alan McDonald, Account Manager from City Fleet.
The London Taxicard Scheme provides subsidised door-to-door transport for people with serious mobility problems and difficulties using public transport.  It can be used for social outings, shopping, hairdressing or medical appointments etc.  (for hospital visits, hospital transport should be used).  The annual limit is 104 trips and the scheme runs from 1st April – 31st March each year.  Members are allocated an individual card to be used for trips, and they can take a friend or carer with them at no extra charge. Applications should be made to The Accessible Transport Unit, 4 Waldegrave Rd, Teddington TW11 8HT.  Eligibility criteria include:  Higher Rate Mobility Component of DLA; PIP (Personal Independence Payment) at 8 points or more for the moving around component; registered severely sight impaired or blind; War Pension mobility supplement.
See the “Welcome to the London Taxicard Scheme” information booklet (August 2015) on the London Councils website; or see the information on Richmond Council’s website under London Taxicard  (www.richmond.gov.uk)

Tony explained that Taxicard had 69,000 members across the 33 London boroughs and provided subsidised travel in licensed taxis and private hire vehicles.  The scheme was funded by Transport for London (TfL) and the boroughs.  Contracts are let to Computer Cab (about 3,000 black cabs available) and City Fleet (over 100 operators providing about 8,000 private hire vehicles).  There is a Call Centre for bookings and activity data, performance and concerns are monitored by London Councils.  Bookings can also be made on-line (www.taxicardbooking.com) and a mobile app will be available from June 2016.  In Richmond, there are 2,000 members making over 3,000 trips a month.  
Performance standards required:

   95% of vehicles to arrive within 30 mins for a.s.a.p bookings

   95% of vehicles to arrive within 15 mins of a pre-booked time

In Richmond the performance was 96%, and drivers should phone if likely to be late.

Prices:  3 tariffs: daytime, evenings & weekends, and nights.  Tariff 1 covers 6am-8pm, costing £2.50 for a trip up to £10.80 (i.e. a subsidy of £8.30);  tariff 2 covers Mon-Fri 8-10pm and Sat/Sun 6am-10pm, costing £2.50 for a trip up to £11.80 (i.e a subsidy of £9.30); and tariff 3 covers 10pm-6am, costing £2.50 a trip up to £13.30 (i.e. a subsidy of £10.80). For more expensive journeys, users pay the excess and/or combine 2 trips (double swiping).  Black cabs started with a £2.40 charge on the clock, which would increase to £2.60 on 1 April.  Private hire vehicles worked on a fixed charge per journey
Allocation of vehicles:  bookings made in advance are normally allocated to City Fleet as it is easier to book a specific time with a private hire vehicle.  Bookings made 20mins or less before the required time are normally allocated to the nearest available black cab.  However, if the user requires a black cab, estate car or other particular type of vehicle (e.g. to accommodate a wheel chair or a guide dog) or have any other specific needs (e.g. a visual or hearing impairment) Taxicard should be advised and this will be recorded on the computer data so that the correct vehicle is provided for that booking.  Unfortunately, most private hire vehicles are not wheelchair accessible and some electric wheelchairs are too large to be secured inside a taxi.
Customer Satisfaction:  in 2015, a Taxicard Usage Review was undertaken to assess why numbers were falling in some boroughs (though not in Richmond).  City Fleet had carried out a Customer Satisfaction survey in 2013.
Complaints: should be addressed to Computer Cab or City Fleet (0207-908-0271 Customer Service) first, and then to London Councils if not resolved.  In Richmond, 0.23% of trips generated complaints. 
Concerns raised at the meeting:

· time taken for people to get into and out of the vehicle while the clock was running 
· mobility scooters were too large to be secured and turn safely in the black cabs: this was a big disadvantage, particularly as Dial-a-Ride often didn’t take mobility scooters.  Could this be looked at when contracts were being re-tendered? 

· some drivers are better than others, but it is not possible to book a named black cab or private hire vehicle driver – this will be looked at as part of the new Internet Booking on-line system, which will show the car and driver allocated.

· the Call Centre is based in Scotland and a full address and post code is always required for the destination, which may not always be known – users should advise Taxicard of the address of any destination without a post code or with a drop-off point in another road/post-code so the details can be put into the computer for future reference.

· some drivers are not very disability aware - all cab drivers have completed Disability Awareness Training and this is also being made mandatory for private hire licences.  
2. London United Buses Presentation – Peter Gower, Training & Risk Management, London Buses

Peter explained that there are 7 LU bus routes running out of Feltham depot, plus a further 8 routes from Hounslow and Hounslow Heath.  All the drivers have received Disability Awareness Training. Peter visits schools, old people’s homes etc. to encourage people to use the buses and talk to the bus drivers if they have any concerns or need help.  As drivers often do the same routes every day, they get to know the passengers and their particular needs.

Several people at the meeting congratulated Peter on the very good service they had received from the bus drivers, and reported that the RNIB “Stop Me & Speak to Me” scheme seemed to be working well.
Concerns raised at the meeting:

· Sometimes it is difficult to hear the announcements – unfortunately, the volume level is pre-set and drivers could not change it.

· Ramps not always working – the ramps are on a 28 day regular maintenance cycle, and they are checked every morning before the buses go out.  Peter confirmed that if a passenger had a disability that was not visible, they could ask the driver to drop the ramp.
· Guide dogs sometimes have to stand in the wheelchair bay where the new design of the front seat prevented them from slipping underneath to sit down.

· Wheelchairs – drivers are trained to know what size wheelchairs can be carried on the buses, and TfL issues cards to users to confirm that their wheelchair is acceptable.

· Buggies/pushchairs in the wheelchair spaces – drivers could request that people with pushchairs fold them or move, or even ask the parent to leave the bus, but there was no legal right for the wheelchair to be given preference.  The driver could also call the garage to arrange for the next bus to make provision for the wheelchair.
Note:  disability activist Doug Paulley, who lives in a care home and uses a wheelchair, has brought a case against transport provider First Group to clarify whether bus firms are required to oblige people with pushchairs to vacate wheelchair spaces.  His initial win was overturned on appeal and the case is due to be heard in the Supreme Court in June;  the outcome could set a legal precedent for enforceable priority over wheelchair space.  The Equality & Human Rights Commission was supporting Paulley. 
· Extending bus routes/requests for new bus routes (e.g. the 371 in Ham) – requests should be directed to the Council’s Transport Policy Team, for the attention of Phil Crockford, who will liaise with TfL. 
3.  Need for a pedestrian crossing outside Richmond Adult & Community College
Susanne Morris, parent of a young man with learning disabilities attending RACC, has written to the Council supporting the request of the College and other students for a pedestrian crossing on Parkshot to help all the people with disabilities, particularly the partially sighted, to cross this busy road safely. 

Progress on this request will be picked up at the next Mobility Forum meeting.  
I would like to thank all the speakers as all questions from the audience were answered satisfactorily.  The meeting closed at 4.30 resulting in an overrun of 30 minutes.  
We must apologise to Bryony Dyer from TfL who was due to give a presentation, but as we ran out of time she will be giving this at the next meeting.
The next meeting will be held in June, date to be confirmed shortly.
